College to cost more next year

The total cost of attending the College of William and Mary next year will rise 9.3 percent for in-state students and 10.9 percent for out-of-state students, according to figures approved by the College's Board of Visitors at its meeting April 25-26

The total cost of attending the College, which includes tuition, fees, room and board, will increase from \$4,993 to \$5,456 for in-state students; and from \$8,413 to \$9,334 for out-of-state students.

A large portion of the total cost increase was a rise in tuition and fees, which rose 14.5 percent, from \$2,000 to \$2,290 for in-state students; and 13.8 percent, from \$5,420 to \$6,168 for out-of-state students.

The major reason for the increase in tuition was a funding formula change mandated by the General Assembly. William and Mary, like all state colleges and universities, is in the last year of a five-year schedule to increase the students' share of the total cost of higher education.

Under the old plan, the state provided 70 percent of the money needed to fund higher education, with students paying the remaining 30 percent through tuition and fees. Over the last five years, however, that ratio has changed; for the 1985-86 academic year, the state will fund 60 percent of the William and Mary educational and general budgets, with the remaining 40 percent coming from student tuition and fees.

Next year's tuition also must cover 40 percent of the cost of the following appropriations by the General Assembly:

*additional funding for equipment; *an overall 10 percent for faculty sal-

*continuation of an 8.6 percent increase in classified employees' salaries from 1984-85;

*an additional 6 percent increase in classified salaries for next year, and *reinstitution of the merit increase system for classified employees.

General fees will rise a little over 7 percent for the 1985-86 academic year. They include a 6.2 percent increase in the auxiliary services fee and a 9.4 percent increase in the athletic fee.

For law students, tuition costs will be \$370 higher than the tuition figures listed for undergraduate students. For students in the School of Business Administration, tuition costs are \$280 beyond the tuition listed.

In a memo to the College community, acting President George R. Healy emphasized, "In constructing College budgets for 1985-86, we have tried to keep all increases in tuition and fees to the lowest levels consistent with need, legislative mandates, and predictable minimum costs. These increases compare favorably with what we presently know of such charges at other Virginia institutions of higher education.

"It is the firm intention of the administration and the faculty of the College to maintain the high standard and integrity of the programs of the College, and in no way do the approved operating budgets sacrifice these objectives. Our commitment to maintain the highest quality of education at the lowest possible cost has been successfully achieved, we believe, for 1985-86."

(See page 3 for fee breakdown)

WILLIAM AND MARY

NEWS

Wednesday, May 1, 1985 Volume XIII, Number 30 Permit No. 26 Non-Profit Organization U.S. Postage PAID at Williamsburg, Va.



Mere et Enfant (Mother and Child) c. 1921, by Pablo Picasso

College effort nets \$18,000 for student financial aid

College employees' efforts to raise additional student financial aid has already achieved a level where 18 graduate and undergraduate students will receive assistance in the 1985-86 school year.

As of Monday, 124 members of the College community had contributed or pledged \$18,821.

This is aid that otherwise would not have been available to the 18 students, says Vinson E. Sutlive, Jr., chairman of the advisory committee on University Advancement. He is very pleased at the way the College community is responding to the need for more student financial help, he says.

Although the effort was designated to last for a ten-day period, from April 16-26, his office will continue to receive

Council is organized for Muscarelle

The Muscarelle Museum of Art at the College of William and Mary, with the help of interested local persons, has organized a Museum Council which will give needed assistance to the Museum in a number of ways.

A working group, the Council will provide docents, or museum guides, who can meet visiting groups that come to the Museum to see the exhibitions. These include clubs, school groups and senior citizens' organizations.

Council members also will act as hostesses at receptions, assist with out-of-town art trips, and will aid the Museum in contacting those who might like to be Museum members.

Mrs. William Bangel is president of the Council. Other officers include Mrs. Ralph Lamberson, vice president; Mrs. A.B. Kaltwasser, secretary; Mrs. C.H. Glazener, treasurer; Mrs. Louis N. Perzekow, docent chairman; Mrs. Daniel C. Lewis, reception chairman; and Mrs. Branham Christison, trip chaircontributions, he notes, and there is no cutoff date for them to be sent in.

"Gifts range from \$2 to \$2,500," he adds, "and they have been contributed by 82 faculty members from every school, and from 42 members of the staff from every administrative division."

Sutlive reminds employees that cash or checks may be sent in at any time. Pledges through payroll deduction can be made by staff members, to begin July 16, or by faculty members as of Sept. 16 paychecks.

Awards and honors given to students

Fifteen students were honored at an Awards Luncheon last week in the Great Hall of the Wren Building.

Winners included Ann Gulesian for the Kathy Meador Lessie scholarship; Patricia Elliott, Mortar Board's outstanding sophomore; Sheila Cunneen, the Laurie Lucker Blount Award; Sheila Cunneen, Keith Cieplicki and Mark Kelso for the Athletic Education Foundation's Outstanding Senior Athlete Awards; Rick Box, Omicron Delta Kappa Award as outstanding sophomore; Tracey Ruoff, Cecily B. Warrick Award; Lisa Ellen Porter, the Phi Sigma Outstanding Senior Award, with Anastasia Wright as runner-up; Michael John Lorch, the L. Tucker Jones Award.

Also, Greg Schneider, the Rex Smith Award; Lisa Daniels and Chris Foote, the Charles McDowell-Kays Gary Award; and John S. Siegel, the William C. O'Donovan Award.

Kenneth E. Smith, Jr., associate dean of student affairs, presided, and W. Samuel Sadler, dean of student affairs, spoke briefly.

Important exhibition comes to Muscarelle for summer

An exhibition featuring works by such prominent artists as Picasso, Matisse, Toulouse-Lautrec, Cezanne, and Klee will open at the Muscarelle Museum of Art on May 10, to run through August 11.

The exhibition is from the collection of the Alex Hillman Family Foundation, an important private collection illustrative of some of the major developments in 20th-century European painting, including Impressionism, Cubism, Fauvism, and Surrealism.

The scene of the show will be the Sheridan Gallery.

Among the works selected for viewing is Picasso's famous oil painting, Mother and Child of 1921. Other paintings are Cezanne's Still Life, Matisse's Pineapple, and Toulouse-Lautrec's portrait of Henri Nocq. In addition, the exhibition offers the opportunity for visitors to see drawings executed in various media, including Cezanne's watercolor Cathedral at Aix, seen from the Studio at Les Lauves, Matisse's ink drawing Le Modele, Toulouse-Lautrec's oil sketch At the Circus, Drill, and one of Picasso's charcoal studies for his important canvas of 1906, La Toilette.

The Alex Hillman Family Foundation collection began in the 1930s as an outgrowth of Mr. Hillman's New York publishing business. One of his first ventures was the publication of a series of new editions of the classics — Aristophanes' Comedies, Madame Bovary by Flaubert, and others — for which

he commissioned illustrations by American artists. It was this project that sparked his interest in art and collecting. The illustrators introduced him to the work of other artists, chiefly the American realists such as Preston Dickenson and Raphael Soyer, and it was their work that made up his initial collection.

As his eye developed, his taste changed, and he and Mrs. Hillman began to buy in the more adventurous field of late 19th- and early 20th-century French painting. They always followed the same guideline: the works had to appeal to the eye and also represent one of a given artist's major achievements. Most of the works in the collection were acquired between 1948 and 1958, although the Hillmans continued to add to and upgrade their holdings until Mr. Hillman's death in 1968.

The exhibition was arranged through the American Federation of Arts, which was founded in 1909, and is a national non-profit museum service agency. It organizes exhibitions and film programs and circulates them to museums, university art galleries and art centers throughout the country.

Hours for the Muscarelle Museum are Monday through Friday, 10 a.m. - 4:45 p.m., Saturday and Sunday, noon til 4 p.m. The public is invited to see this important exhibition, which will open in time for Commencement activities at William and Mary the weekend of May

Norfolk Pro Musica group to perform in Wren Chapel

The Norfolk Pro Musica will perform on Saturday, May 4, at 4 p.m. in the Wren Chapel at the College of William and Mary. The group will be accompanied by members of the Virginia Symphony. The public is invited to attend.

The program includes a series of madrigals by Thomas Morley; five English Tudor motets; "Woman, Why Weepest Thou," a cantata by Heinrich Schuetz; and "Christ Lag in Todesbanden" by Bach.

The group originated last year in the Norfolk area after extensive auditions of 80 singers. Eighteen voices were selected for their ability to achieve the homogeneous blend necessary for performing polyphonic Renaissance and Baroque music. Norfolk Pro Musica made its debut at the Shakespeare by the Sea Festival in Virginia Beach last summer and staged a highly acclaimed winter concert series in Nov. and Dec.

The group was formed by Cynthia K. Baskett, a Norfolk lawyer, and Donald J. McCullough, organist/choirmaster at First Presbyterian Church, Norfolk. Miss Baskett is a 1979 graduate of the Marshall-Wythe School of Law at the College of William and Mary. She is organist/choirmaster at Hope Lutheran Church and is musical director for the Norfolk Little Theatre production of "South Pacific."

She and McCullough discussed rising interest in Renaissance music and the fact that there was not a group in Tidewater that limited itself to Renaissance and Baroque music and adhered to performance practice techniques. So they organized one, with McCullough as director.

The Norfolk Ledger-Star has called the group "consistently good" and commented, "Such mastery seldom comes in so short a time.'

FRATERNITY HONORED

Theta Delta Chi fraternity at the College of William and Mary was honored Monday, April 22, with a certificate of appreciation from the Community Action organization of Williamsburg. The presentation was made by John McCrimmon, director of the agency, to honor work done by members of the fraternity in painting and rehabilitation of a dwelling for a needy person in Williamsburg. Joseph Galano, associate professor of psychology, is chairman of the board of the Community Action .

Tuition, General Fee, Room, Board, Other Fees for 1985-86 Proposed 1985-86 Tuition and General Fee

| | RESIDENT 1984-85 | PROPOSED RESIDENT 1985-86 | DIFFERENCE | NON-RESIDENT 1984-85 | PROPOSED NON-RESIDENT 1985-86 | DIFFERENCE |
|---|---------------------|---------------------------------|--------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------------------|--------------------------|
| TUITION: | \$ 925 | \$ <u>1,138</u> | \$213/23.0% | \$4,105 | \$4,776 | \$671/16.3% |
| GENERAL FEE ALLOCATION: Auxiliary Services Academic Support Intercollegiate | \$ 470 80 | \$ 499 85 | \$ 29/6.2% 5/6.3% | \$ 470 320 | \$ 499 325 | \$ 29/6.2% 5/1.6% |
| Athletics Debt Service Student Activities | 393 68 64 | 430 68 70 | 37/9.4% -0- 6/9.4% | 393 68 <u>64</u> | 430 68 70 | 37/9.4% -0- 6/9.4% |
| Total General Fee Allocation | \$ <u>1,075</u> | \$1,152 | \$_77/7.2% | \$ <u>1,315</u> | \$1,392 | \$ 77/5.9% |
| Total Tuition and General Fee | \$2,000 | \$2,290 | \$290/14.5% | \$5,420 | \$6,168 | \$748/13.8% |
| Room (Average) Board (19-Meal Plan) | \$1,500 1,493 | \$1,578 1,588 | \$ 78/5.2% 95/6.4% | \$1,500 1,493 | \$1,578 1,588 | \$ 78/5.2% 95/6.4% |
| Total Room and Board | \$2,993 | \$3,166 | \$173/5.8% | \$2,993 | \$3,166 | \$173/5.8% |
| TOTAL COMPREHENSIVE COST | \$4,993 | \$5,456 | \$463/9.3% | \$8,413 | \$9,334 | \$921/10.9% |

- NOTES: 1. For Law Students, tuition costs alone will be \$370 beyond the tuition figures listed in the above tabulation for 1985-86. Also, the above schedule does not include a printing fee of \$20 and an additional activities fee of \$12 for Law Students.
 - For MBA and BBA students, tuition costs are \$280 beyond the tuition noted above for 1985-86. Miscellaneous fees, such as Application Fees, are not included above. This schedule, plus notes, are subject to the approval by the Board of Visitors.

College plantings are recovering

The crazy old winter of 1985 took its seems to be coming back from the doldrums except the sasanquas near James Blair Hall and evergreens near Washington Hall, says Roy Williams, assistant director of buildings and grounds at the College.

December was warm, and shrubs were soft when the ice and snow of Jan. and Feb. alternately froze and defrosted the wood. It was the second winter of wide contrasts in temperature, and the shrubs were weakened, according to Williams. They may not come back, in which case they will have to be removed and other plants put in their

ject is coming along, Williams notes. Ropes protecting the new grass will good start and people hopefully are trained not to walk on it.

toll on campus shrubs, but everything

The campus-wide grass seeding procome down when the vegetation gets a

Publick Advices

Barry Fratkin, director of development for athletics at the College of William and Mary, has accepted a position in executive sales for the state of Virginia in bank marketing with PCA International. Fratkin's resignation is effective June 30, 1985.

Fratkin has worked at his alma mater for the last 24 years, first as sports information director and the last 12 years as the College's athletic fund raiser. During that time the Athletic Educational Foundation's fund total has increased more than 10 times from \$67,000 in 1972 to an expected \$700,000 this year.

Timothy Olbrych, lecturer in music, will be featured in the next program of the Tidewater Classic Guitar Society, at 3 p.m., Sunday, May 5, in the Science Auditorium of Virginia Wesleyan College, Norfolk, Va. The program will consist of the works of Agustin Barrios Mangore, the Paraguayan virtuoso guitarist/composer. Additional information is available by calling 588-2320.

Connie Y. Newman, a freshman from South Hill, Va., has been selected as the College's nominee for the 1985 Summer Exchange Program in France sponsored by the American Club of the Riviera. Ms. Newman, a student worker in the history department, learned of her award last week.

M. Clare Mather, assistant professor of modern languages, has recently received a grant to attend a seminar, 'Avant-Garde Theater in Europe and the United States," at New York University June 17-Aug. 9.

Ms. Mather has been assistant professor of French at the College since 1983. She received her Ph.D. in French literature from the University of Wisconsin, Madison, in 1983. Currently she is serving as a consultant to Houghton-Mifflin publishers on the revision of the third edition of Contacts. the first-year text in use at William and Mary for French 101X-102X.

Auxiliary Services Allocation

| THE REPORT TO | 1984-85 | Proposed 1985-86 | Difference |
|---|---------|---------------------|---------------|
| Student Health & Counseling Services | \$150 | \$164.00 | \$14/9.3% |
| Bus Service | 59 | 61.50 | 2.50/4.2% |
| Campus Center | 63 | 79.00 | 16/25.4% |
| Alumni House & President's House | 9 | 5.50 | (3.50/38.89%) |
| William and Mary Hall | 31 | 31.00 | 0/0.0% |
| Auxiliary Enterprises Administration | , 23 | 23.00 | 0/0.0% |
| General Auxiliary Services | 135 | 135.00 | 0/0.0% |
| TOTAL ALLOCATION FOR AUXILIARY SERVICES | \$470 | \$499.00 | \$29/6.2% |

The allocation for Auxiliary Services is the same for both resident

and non-resident students.

The allocation includes an item of General Auxiliary Services which is utilized to provide a fund balance in the overall operation of Auxiliary Enterprises sufficient to finance capital projects, major repairs, and renovations of auxiliary facilities such as the recently completed renovation of Trinkle Hall. Such fund balances also are utilized to provide support in case unanticipated budget problems develop during a given year. develop during a given year.

Intercollegiate Athletics

| | 1984-85 | 1985-86 | Difference |
|--|--------------|---------------|------------|
| Men's Athletic Association | . 5244 | \$266 | \$22/9.0% |
| Women's Athletic Association | 147 | 162 . | 15/10.2% |
| Administrative Processing Services | _2 | _2 | 0/0.0% |
| TOTAL ALLOCATION FOR INTERCOLLEGIATE ATHLETICS | S <u>393</u> | \$ <u>430</u> | \$37/9.4% |

NOTE: This allocation also is the same for both resident and non-resident students.

Newsmakers

Charles Matthews, associate professor of education, is presenting a workshop for the Williamsburg Gifted and Talented Association on "Parenting Gifted Children." The last of the three sessions will be Thursday, May 2, at Bruton Heights School. Dr. Matthews has recently co-authored an article with John Bistline and Fredrick Frieden. The Impact of Line Supervision on Supervisees' Verbal and Nonverbal Behavior: A Preliminary Investigation"

appeared in the April issue of the Journal of Marital and Family Therapy.

Dr. Mario D. Zamora, anthropology, was elected vice president of the Virginia Social Science Association at its March convention. He was also presented a Scholar Award in Anthropology for "expanding the horizons of knowledge" in anthropology.

Dr. Crawford's marquetry is featured at Zollinger

Marquetry, the art of cutting and fitting thin pieces of wood to form a pattern or picture is an old craft and a tedious, exacting one, but Dr. George W. Crawford of Williamsburg enjoys it. He has a home workshop where he has been turning out marquetry for the past 14 years.

Now the Zollinger Museum at the Swem Library, College of William and Mary, is showing an exhibition of his selected works, through June 24, and the public is invited. Hours are 8 a.m - 5 p.m., Mondays through Fridays. Saturday hours, only when the College is in session, 9 a.m. - 1 p.m.

Dr. Crawford, who retired in 1973 from the College of William and Mary, started about 1971 with some pre-cut marquetry sets. He found that he had to redo most of them, and decided he might as well start from scratch. He began to design his own marquetry pictures, buying his wood from a veneer cutting firm in Norfolk, reading and learning about the necessary techniques to complete a perfected piece.

The exhibit at the Zollinger Museum demonstrates his skill in marquetry on pieces small and large. They range from a backgammon table to pictures, and include a doll display case he made for Agnes Winn Paschall, to house a doll she received at the age of five. Mrs.



Dr. George Crawford

Paschall is the wife of the 23rd president of the College of William and Mary

An outstanding example of his work is a replica of the Wren Chapel cupola, painstakingly crafted with tiny individual window panes and roof shingles. He displays pictures of Robertson's Windmill in the snow, a Bavarian castle, a Bird of Paradise floral arrangement, a vase of roses, The Last Supper and adaptations of Millet's The Gleaners and The Angelus, two well-known paintings.

Dr. Crawford begins his marquetry by drafting the pattern and visualizing the wood that will best show the tones of the picture. Selecting the wood is time-consuming, taking as long as 40 hours, he says. There must be an exact sketch drawn to scale for the painstaking chore of glueing in as many as 20,000 bits of wood. It can take up to one hour to cut a small piece of a picture — such as a boat's mast, or a bird's feather, he notes.

Because the work is exacting, he does it for only about two hours at a time.

"I work only when I'm in the mood," says Dr. Crawford. "When the saw blade breaks, I quit."

In order to show off his marquetry to best advantage, he also manufactures the frames, using compatible woods which extend the eye. To finish off his marquetry, he uses a flat coat of varnish so there's no glare.

Dr. Crawford is a member of the Marquetry Association of America, which has only a few members in Virginia. Other than marquetry, he enjoys gardening, making furniture, and often writes on astronomy for the Virginia Gazette.

BOTANY AWARD

A cash award to the best student paper on botany has been established at the College, through funds established by a private donation. The award, to be known as the Baker-William and Mary Prize will go to a student paper presented in the botany section at the annual meetings of the Virginia Academy of Sciences.

The first award will be presented in mid-May, when the Virginia Academy of Sciences holds its meeting at the College. Dr. Martin Mathes will coordinate.



Billie Brandon

Campus Epotlight

Billie Brandon is a new employee of the College, having taken office April 1 as director of administrative services. That includes purchasing, personnel, and campus police divisions at William and Mary, a realignment of tasks formerly administered by Dave Charlton.

Billie is a career woman who came here from Northern Kentucky University, Highland Heights, Ky., where she was assistant professor of business law and adjunct professor of legal studies. She also held administrative positions, including that of affirmative action coordinator, co-director of the women's studies program, and senior administrative staff officer over a 12-year stay at the University.

She has a B.A. degree from Slippery Rock State College (1971) and a J.D. degree (1978) from the Salmon P. Chase College of Law, Northern Kentucky University. She was legal adviser to the president of the University, and developed and implemented the institution's affirmative action program from its inception in 1978 until 1980. She coordinated the Self-Study Report on the physical plant for the Southern Association of Schools and Colleges, and served on accreditation visiting teams for the Southern Association of Schools and Colleges in 1981, 1982, 1983 and 1985. She is listed in World's Who's Who of Women, Who's Who in American Law, and Outstanding Young Women of America. She is a charter member of the Northern Kentucky Women Lawyers Association and served as a board member of the Ken-

Billie excited to be here at College

tucky League of Women Voters. She has been a member of the Kentucky Commission on Women from 1982 until this year. All this, and she was also a member of the City Council of Erlanger, Ky., a city of 16,000 residents!

Billie is half of a dual-career family involved in education: her husband, Ronald Abrams, is dean of the 1,200-student Paul D. Camp Community College in Franklin, and she commutes between Williamsburg and Franklin several times a week and on weekends. Her 17-year-old son, a junior in high school, is already thinking of applying to William and Mary after he graduates.

Getting to know William and Mary and seeing how things operate are consuming her time now. She is favorably impressed, she says, with what she has seen, and likes learning about the inner workings of the institution. The people at William and Mary are tops, she thinks, and that includes faculty, students and staff. "Everybody has been wonderful, has tried to help, and has made me feel comfortable," she notes.

She characterizes herself as easygoing, optimistic, socially oriented, and she prefers an open management style.

she prefers an open management style.
So far, she hasn't met President-elect
Paul R. Verkuil, but is looking forward
to his administration. With new leadership, new challenges, new opportunities
and the 300th anniversary of the College's charter in the future, Billie declare that, "This is one of the most exciting times to be here!"

Shakespeare Festival seeks backstage help

Four paid positions and several volunteer slots are open for backstage work at the 1985 Virginia Shakespeare Festival, according to technical director Chris Boll. He needs to hire one property master to work June 1 through July 20, one property intern and two scenic carpenters to work June 1 through August 19. Also needed are experienced volunteers for carpentry and lighting assistance to work June 1 through July 19.

Those interested should call Boll at the William and Mary Theatre department, 253-4395, or 253-4273.

Official Memoranda

SURPLUS ITEMS

Surplus items currently in storage are available for use in any department or office. If you are interested in inspecting these items for possible use, please contact Helen Carter in property control at ext. 4179.

The following items were acquired from federal and state surplus warehouses for a nominal fee. This fee would be charged to the department requesting the item.

\$140 Desk, beige metal, 6-drawer w/attachment with 2 cabinets and bulletin board, 60Wx30D + 31½Hx60Wx13D

100 Desk, black metal with 40" steno attachment (no center drawer), 60Wx30D + 18Dx40L

\$40 Chair, swivel with arms, green

\$40 Chair, steno, light brown

\$40 Chair, swivel, light brown

\$25 Table, 30Dx60Wx30H

\$50 Cabinet, white w/drop desk and drawers, 30Wx15½Dx72H

\$12 Coffee Table, 42Wx29Dx15H

The following items are available to department and offices at no fee:

Chair, exec. wood Chair, exec. wood Glass shelves Fluid for SAVIN copier TD Pak Ashtrays, glass and metal Copy paper, Type 640 for 3M "209" Desk, exec. wood Desk, left steno wood Desk, left steno wood Desk, right steno wood File, letter 4-drawer green File, letter 4-drawer beige

Norma Chandler Director of Purchases and Stores

Employment

The following positions at the College are open to all qualified individuals. Call 229-JOBS for further information or visit the Personnel Office, 201 James Blair Hall, for information and application forms between 8 a.m. and 4 p.m., Monday-Friday. An EEO/AA employer.

CLERK TYPIST C (Grade 4) — two jobs available, salary range \$10,587 to \$14,454 per year. Locations: Admissions Office and Law School. Typing test required. Deadline May 3.

LABORATORY SPECIALIST A (Grade 7) — Salary range \$13,826 to \$18,886 per year. Location: VIMS. Deadline May 3.

AUDITOR SENIOR-INTERNAL (Grade 12) — Salary range \$21,594 to \$29,485 per year. Location: Internal Auditing. Deadline May 3.

LABORATORY MECHANIC B (Grade 6)--Salary range \$12,644 to \$17,273 per year. This is a restricted appointment. Location: VIMS (Physical Oceanography and Environmental Engineering). Deadline May 4.

CAMPUS POLICE DISPATCHER — Unclassified, part-time, \$5.56 per hour. Location: Campus Police Office. Deadline May 6.

CUSTODIAL WORKER — Unclassified, \$3.90 per hour, approximately 35 hours per week. Two jobs available. Location: Buildings and Grounds. Deadline May 6.

ASSISTANT DIRECTOR OF
INTRAMURALS AND CAMPUS
RECREATION (12-month appointment with full benefits)--Salary
range \$15,000 to \$17,000 per year.
Location: Department of Intramural
and Campus Recreation. Deadline
May 17.

Classifieds

WANTED

Charming, well-mannered, classical-music listening undergraduate is looking for a room to rent in C.W. area. Graduating in December. Need to rent beginning late August. "Bumped" from campus! Help! Call Mitch, x5508 or 229-2572.

Third person to split house in Skipwith Farms: no undergraduates. \$200 month plus one-fourth of utilities, available mid-May. Call 253-4759, or 229-7620 evenings.

Quiet, non-smoking housemate wanted to share 3-bedroom townhouse with young married couple starting Aug. '85. Fully furnished, 5 miles from campus, full run of house. 253-4208. Ask for Robyn. 5/1

Volunteers neded to work as counselor aides at Camp Holiday Trails for children with medical inconveniences in Charlottesville. Minimum stay 1 week from June 9 to Aug. 10. See Sylvia Shirley, PE Dept., ext. 4360 for more information.

Adult education teacher, one-year, parttime position (2 days per week) 8/26/85 through 6/5/86, \$6.00/hr. Knowledge of teaching techniques and/or experience working with adults in GED or ABE or EFL program essential.

Send letter of application and resume including references to: Director, Rita Welsh Adults Skills Program, College of William and Mary, Williamsburg, Va. 23185. Deadline: 5 p.m., May 13. Equal Opportunity Employer.

Light housekeeping near campus - several hours per day - any time till 3 p.m. Now through June 8; \$5.00 per hr. Call Betsy, 229-3591.

Yardwork, weekly, mostly moving - starting immediately. Two miles from campus. Equipment provided. Will pay \$5.00/hr. Call 253-1068 after 6 p.m. 5/15

MISCELLANEOUS

TLC for your plants this summer while you're away. Experienced plant-sitter will keep your plants free. Call 565-0595 for information.

Part-time child care avail. Toddlers pref. Near campus. Ref. avail. 220-1327.

FREE for the picking: pachysandra, lovely and expensive ground cover. Call 229-4083.

FOR SALE

Indigo Park, by owner, 2BR + den, new kitchen, formal DR, tiled basement with laundry, workroom, new furnace. One acre, orchard. \$72,000. Call 220-2260, evenings. 5/8

One 9 x 10 light green shag rug, recently cleaned, \$60, can be seen MWF between 8 a.m.-2 p.m. Also wheelchair without foot rests, \$300; one back rest, \$15. College Apartments No. 2, 112 N. Boundary Street, A.N. Jones.

LOST

LOST: one beloved purple wool cap. Call Professor Elizabeth King, 220-0816.

WILLIAM AND MARY



The William and Mary News is published weekly by the Office of University Communications during the academic year, except when the College is in recess, and twice each month in June, July and August.

Tina Jeffrey, editor Publications Office, production News deadline: Fridays, 5 p.m.

FOR RENT

Gloucester Point house (6 yrs. old), 4 BR, 3 bath, LR, DR, FR with fireplace, outside kennel, 2-car garage, workshop, master gardener's yard with mini-orchard and gardens, ½ mi. from York River and VIMS, avail. 1 Aug., \$625/mo., Bob Goodhart, 253-4475 (office), 642-5121 (home).

Summer sublet. Furnished house, one block from campus. AC, washer/dryer. Responsible couple preferred for master BR with bath and full use of house. \$350/mo. + all electricity. Also avail., single BR with kitchen privileges at \$275/mo. Call 229-6257.

4 BR house for rent; easy walk to campus and restored area. Call 253-0850.

W&M professor has a 2-BR townhouse, A-C, available for lease in May at \$515/mo. plus utilities. Refrigerator and twin beds provided, if desired. Please call 229-4321 after 5 p.m. 5/8

Free room in private Wmsbg. residence avail. over the summer in exchange for occasional babysitting. Must be free morn. and have access to car. Call 229-8819 after 5:30 p.m.

Apartment to sublet: CHARLOTTES-VILLE. Available June 1 - mid-August. \$100 per month total expense. Call Carol Epling, 253-4066.

Two-bedroom condo available Aug. 27. Deposit will hold. Washer, dryer, dishwasher. Close to campus, \$475 per month. Call 229-3438 after 4 p.m. 5/1

Peppertree - 2 bedroom condo, 1 bath, all appliances, including microwave, washer and dryer. Lease required. Available June 1st. \$500/month. Call Stan or Ginny at 565-2855.

5 bedroom house on 2 wooded acres in quiet neighborhood just 6 min. from College. 6-8 weeks, mid-June to mid-August. Call 220-1065 or 253-1506.

Two-bedroom cottage on James River Estates, 30 minutes from Williamsburg, \$300 plus utilities. Use of pool included - but care of pool required. References. Available now. Box 677, Richmond, VA 23206.

Calendar

THURSDAY, MAY 2

Town and Gown Luncheon, CC
Ballroom, 12:15 p.m., speaker Miles L.
Chappell, professor of fine arts,
"Cristofano Allori: A Florentine
Painter."

FRIDAY, MAY 3

Physics Colloquium; 109 Small Physical Laboratory, 4 p.m., speaker J. Aichelin, Oak Ridge National Laboratory, "Pictures of Heavy Ion Collisions."

SATURDAY, MAY 4

Jefferson Meeting on the Constitution, CC, 8:30 a.m-2 p.m. Organ Recital, Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. Norfolk Pro Musica and members of the Virginia Symphony, Wren Chapel, 4

TUESDAY, MAY 7 Exams end

WEDNESDAY, MAY 8

Forum of Williamsburg, Cascades Restaurant, 6 p.m., "Focus on the Future: Career Growth in the Williamsburg Area." Cost \$14, reservations needed by May 3, ext. 4286.

SATURDAY, MAY 11

Wren Courtyard

Organ recital, Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. W&M Choir Concerts, Wren Chapel, 3:30 p.m. & 4:30 p.m. President's Reception, Wren Yard &



The tenth anniversary last week of the Rita Welsh Adult Skills Program saw nearly 90 persons honored for completion of 40 hours, 75 hours, or work toward a General Education Degree. Acting president George R. Healy awarded certificates to this group.



Tuition and fees and the continuing prospects of student financial aid were the subject of a report last Friday on WVEC TV 13, as reporter Kathy Barnstorff was on campus to cover the Board of Visitors' decision on raising tuition and fees for 1985-86. Ms. Barnstorff interviewed Ed McCormick, director of student financial aid, and a student, Adam Beck, on dealing with the cost of a college education. A story and photographs produced by the Office of University Communica-

A story and photographs produced by the Office of University Communications on the 10th anniversary of the College's ownership of Ash Lawn, appeared in the Travel section of the April 28 *Daily Press* Entertainment pages. The Ash Lawn story and pictures are being picked up around the state not only because the College observed the anniversary last weekend, but also because April 28 is first owner James Monroe's birthday.

Newspapers around the state are taking note of the effort by faculty and staff to raise funds for student financial aid. Publications in Northern Virginia, Lynchburg and Winchester have reported on the College employees' program so

Board appoints, promotes faculty

Faculty Promotions

William D. DuPaul, School of Marine Science, from associate professor to professor, effective June 16.

Eugene R. Tracy, department of physics, from instructor to assistant professor, effective Aug. 16

Faculty Leaves of Absence

Clyde Haulman, associate professor of economics, to take a Fulbright Lectureship in China for the 1985-86 academic year.

Trevor B. Hill, professor of chemistry, to do research for Mobil Chemical Company, Edison, N.J.

Ingrid Hillinger, associate professor of law, to teach at the law school of the University of Texas, Aug. 16-Dec. 31, 1985.

Faculty Appointments

Faculty appointments to fill existing vacancies, as announced by the Board of Visitors, include:

David H. Coar, full-time visiting associate professor of law, effective Aug. 16-Dec. 31, 1985. This is a temporary, restricted appointment. He has a B.A. (1974) from Syracuse University, J.D. (1969) from Loyola University Law School, and LL.M. (1970) from Harvard Law School.

Dale Cockrell, full-time assistant professor of music. He has a B.Mus. (1971), M.Mus. (1973) and Ph.D. (1978) from the University of Illinois.

Susan Donaldson, full-time assistant professor of English, effective Aug. 16. She has an A.B. (1973) from the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, an A.M. (1976) and Ph.D. (1983) from Brown University.

Randolph Bryant Hayes, full-time associate professor of business administration, effective Jan. 1, 1986-May 15, 1986. He has an A.B. (1968) from Colgate University, an M.B.A. (1974) and Ph.D. (1979) from the University of Michigan.

Mark W. Luckenbach, full-time instructor of marine science, effective June 1. This is a temporary, restricted appointment. He has a B.S. (1977) from the University of North Carolina, 1977, and an expected Ph.D. from the University of South Carolina this year.

Polly A. Penhale, full-time associate professor of marine science effective May 1. She has a B.A. from Earlham College, (1970), an M.S. (1972) and Ph.D. (1976) from North Carolina State University.

Lawrence J. Ring, full-time associate professor of business administration, with tenure, and director of the Executive Master of Business Administration Program, effective July 1. He has a B.S. (1972), M.S. (1972) and Ph.D. (1977) from Purdue University.

Michael E. Sieracki, full-time instructor of marine science, effective July 1. This is a temporary, restricted appointment. He has a B.A. (1977) from the University of Delaware, an M.S. (1980) from the University of Rhode Island and is a Ph.D.candidate at the University of Rhode Island.

John S. Strong, full-time assistant professor of business administration, effective Aug. 16. He has a B.A. from Washington and Lee University (1978), an M.S. (1981) from Harvard University, and an expected Ph.D. (1985) from Harvard.

Walter Wadlington, full-time visiting Tazewell Taylor Professor of Law, Jan. 1, 1986-May 15, 1986, a temporary, restricted appointment. He has an A.B. (1951) from Duke University, and LL.B. (1954) from Tulane University.

Faculty Retirees

Dean William B. Spong, Jr., Marshall-Wythe School of Law

Raymond W. Southworth, professor of mathematics

William J. Maddocks, professor, School of Business Administration

F. Donald Truesdell, professor of music Willard A. Van Engel, professor, School of Marine Science